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 An formal gathering will be held at 6.00pm 
followed by the formal business at 6.30pm 

 

LEEDS LOCAL ACCESS FORUM 
 

 
Meeting to be held in Civic Hall, Leeds on 

Wednesday, 30th September, 2009 at 6.30 pm 
 
 

 
MEMBERSHIP 

 
 
 

Phillip Maude - User of local rights of way 

Jerry Pearlman - User of local rights of way 

Mike Willison - User of local rights of way 

Steven Wood - User of Local Rights of Way 

Vacancy - User of Local Rights of Way 

Vacancy - Owners and Occupiers 

Vacancy - Owners and Occupiers 

Vacancy - Owners and Occupiers 

Councillor C Fox - LCC 

Councillor J Illingworth  - LCC 

 

Public Document Pack



 

B 

A G E N D A 
 
 

1   
 

Apologies for Absence 
 
To receive apologies for absence (if any) 

 

2   
 

Chair's Opening Remarks 
 
To receive the opening remarks of the Chair of the Forum. 

 

3   
 

Declarations of Interest 
 
In accordance with Regulation 6(8) of the Local Access Forums (England) 
Regulations 2007 Members of the Forum are required to declare any 
direct or indirect interests. A direct or indirect interest might reasonably be 
regarded as one which might affect a Member’s well being, financial 
position, or business (direct) or that of a relative or friend (indirect) to a 
greater extent than that of other council tax payers, ratepayers or other 
inhabitants of the area. 
 

 

4   
 

Minutes of the last meeting 
 
To approve the minutes of the last meeting of the Leeds Local Access 
Forum held on 14th July 2009. 

1 - 6 

5   
 

Matters Arising 
 
To discuss and matters arising from the last meeting. 

 

6   
 

Draft Leeds Local Access Forum Annual Report 2008/09 
 
To receive the draft version of the Leeds Local Access Forum Annual 
Report 2008/09 for comments and amendments. 

 

7   
 

Proposals for Improved footpath/cycleway in Armley, Kirkstall and 
Horsforth Wards 
 
To consider a proposal, supported by Councillor Illingworth, to create a 
riverside route between Horsforth (Newlay) and Leeds City Centre. Colour 
copies of the maps will be provided at the meeting. 

7 - 12 

8   
 

Rights of Way Improvement Plan and Open Access Update. 
 
To receive any updates on the rights of Way Improvement Plan and open 
access (if any). 

 

9   
 

Date and Time of the Next Meeting 
 
To confirm the date and time of the next meeting of the Local Access 
Forum. 
 

 

 



Draft minutes to be approved at the meeting  
to be held on Wednesday, 30th September, 2009 

 

Leeds Local Access Forum 
 

Tuesday, 14th July, 2009 
 

PRESENT: 
 

Dr. M. Willison (Chair), Councillor C. 
Fox, Councillor J. Illingworth, Mr. J. 
Pearlman and Mr. S. Wood. 

 
IN 
ATTENDANCE: 

• Mr. P. Bowers, Legal Services  

• Mr. B. Buckenham, Countryside and 
Access Manager 

• Mr. Rob Kirton, Crime Reduction 
Coordinator 

• Miss. L. Pilgrim, Governance Services 
  

 
 
1 Apologies for Absence  
 
Apologies for absence were received from Mr. P. Maude. 
 
2 Election of Chair  
 
Dr. M Willison was elected Chair of the Leeds Local Access Forum for the year 
2009/10. 
 
RESOLVED: Dr. M. Willison in the Chair. 
 
3 Election of Vice Chair  
 
Mr. S. Wood was elected Vice-Chair of the Leeds Local Access Forum for the year 
2009/10. 
 
RESOLVED: Mr. Wood in the Vice-Chair.  
 
4 Chair's Opening Remarks  
 
The Chair welcome two new Members of the Forum Councillor John Illingworth and 
Mr. Jerry Pearlman who were both attending their first meeting. 
 
5 Declarations of Interest  
 
Councillor J Illingworth declared an interest as he was the Director and Company 
Secretary of Kirkstall Valley Park and also the Company Secretary of Dig2Ride. 
 
6 Minutes of the Last Meeting  
 
The minutes of the last meeting of the Leeds Local Access Forum held on 14th May 
2009 were agreed as a correct record. 
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RESOLVED: That the minutes be approved. 
 
7 Matters Arising from the Minutes  
 
In relation to minute 59 the letter regarding the inclusion of the Rights of Way 
Improvement Plan (ROWIP) in the Local Development Framework (LDF) had not be 
sent.  
 
RESOLVED: That the letter regarding to the inclusion of the ROWIP in the LDF be 
sent. 
 
8 Gating Orders  
 
With the agreement of the Forum, the Chair changed the order of the Agenda to take 
the item on Gating Orders first. The Crime Reduction Coordinator presented to the 
Forum a report on the proposed Gating Order for Leasowe Garth, Hunslet, Leeds. 
The report had previously been presented to the Chair for consideration in between 
meetings however there had been concerns that the crime statistics for the area had 
not been included in the report and there also appeared to be issues which could be 
resolved without the use of a Gating Order. Members were provided with a 
background to the area and the reasons for the Gating Order. The following issues 
were discussed: 

• The introduction of the gate would be fairly straight forward as it was easy for 
officers to identify who would be entitled to have access keys. 

• It was anticipated that the residents would use the new social area created 
under the Order. 

• The alternative routes proposed did not mean a significant detour to for those 
without access to the path. 

• In relation to youths congregating around the nearby off-licence work had 
been undertaken to deal with the crime and disorder resulting from this. Test 
purchases had taken place at the premises and the shop owner had been 
warned by the police in respect of this matter. Despite this and other 
measures taken the youths continue to congregate in this area. 

• There had been two objections to the application however the Crime 
Reduction Officer was of the understanding that these were only minor 
objections. 

• The path was not a route used to access other areas but was used as a rear 
access to the premises. 

• Members questioned the ownership of the land and the requirement to have a 
Gating Order where the path was privately owned. Officers were aware that 
whilst the ownership of the land did not fall with the local authority they were 
responsible for the maintenance of the path and it was also included on the 
List of Streets. 

• The information provided to Members that the main problem in the are was 
from 13:00 hours to 01: 00 hours. Officers advised Members that in Leeds 
consideration was given to whether time limited Gating Orders would be 
suitable however it was generally believed that a non-time restricted order 
was more appropriate. 
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• Members noted that the crime statistics for the area had improved over the 
last year due to increased policing levels however this level would not be 
maintained. 

• There was no barrier to accessing the alternative routes. 
 
Members thanked the Officer for providing more information on the application and 
agreed to support for the application for a Gating Order for Leasowe Garth. The 
Officer informed the Forum that there were a number of Gating Orders that were in 
the process of being reviewed and a report would be provided at the next meeting of 
the Forum. Whilst there were issues relating to the funding of Gating Orders within 
the Department there were continuing applications and expressions of interest for 
gating orders where funding had been identified from other sources such as ALMOs 
and the local Area Management Boards. 
 
RESOLVED: That the Gating Order for Leasowe Garth be supported and that a 
report Gating Orders Review be brought to the next meeting of the Forum. 
 
9 DEFRA GUIDANCE  
 
Members of the Forum received a copy of the new DEFRA Guidance to Local 
Access Forum’s together with a letter from DEFRA explaining the changes to the 
document. 
 
RESOLVED: That the new Guidance be noted. 
 
10 Site Visit - St. Aidan's  
 
On 8th July 2009 the Forum conducted a site visit to the St. Aidan’s former open cast 
mine which was currently in the process of being returned to public use following the 
cessation of mining. The planning permission which had been granted for the mine 
had required that 10 km of paths were restored to the site once it was 
decommissioned. The paths would be a mixture of footpaths and bridleways with 
some paths only having permissive rights due to the propensity for flooding. Once 
the paths were completed and the relevant orders were obtained it was proposed 
that the site would be leased to the RSPB who would manage the site. The site was 
also designated washland and had been designed so that the area flooded in an 
anti-clockwise direction in a managed way. The site was proposed to have links to 
other recreational areas to the north, south and east of the site such as the Aire 
Calder Navigation and the Kippax Linesway. 
 
Members were initially driven around part the site but were also given the opportunity 
to walk along some of the proposed paths. Members wished to formally extend their 
thanks to Officers in the Parks and Countryside Department for arranging access to 
the site and for the provision of a number of different maps. The visit was extremely 
interesting and Members were in agreement that once complete the site would be a 
significant asset for those in Leeds and especially for those in the local area. 
Members were able to see that careful consideration had been given to the location 
and types of paths to be created. It was noted that there were still some outstanding 
issues in relation to the cross slope on some paths. Officers had been concerned 
that the current gradient of the path could prevent access for those with mobility 
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issues. UK Coal were concerned that if the path was flattened it would create a water 
channel which would affect access, create Health and Safety and maintenance 
issues and could also require additional drainage work. Members noted the concerns 
of both parties and had walked one of the paths during their visit. The area cut out 
for the path was larger than the two metre width required and Members felt that it 
may have been possible to create a path on one side which would lose some of the 
cross slope without the need to cut into to the path. However Members also 
suggested that Officers and UK Coal looked into obtaining advice from an 
organisation or individual with knowledge of disabled access in case the slope of the 
path prohibited access. 
 
RESOLVED:  

(a) That UK Coal and Leeds City Council Officers be thanked for organising the 
site visit. 

(b) That the proposed paths layout of the site be supported. 
(c) That Leeds City Council Officers and UK Coal seek advice from an individual 

or organisation with knowledge in respect of disabled access in relation to the 
cross slopes of some of the paths. 

 
11 Leeds Flood Alleviation Scheme Consultation  
 
The Forum considered the consultation document on the Leeds Flood Alleviation 
Scheme. The Assistant Countryside and Access Manager informed Members that 
his office had been contacted in relation to the document and had made 
representations. The Forum supported the document and noted that any proposals 
should ensure that public rights of way, access and linkages were maintained. The 
proposals presented the opportunity for certain paths to be improved and that the 
maintenance of paths in the flooded areas should be considered.  The Forum also 
noted that the Rights of Way Improvement Plan had not been included in the list of 
References. 
 
RESOLVED: That the Leeds Flood Alleviation Scheme be supported subject to the 
recommendation that the ROWIP be included as one of the documents on the list of 
References and that any proposals ensure that public rights of way, access and 
linkages are maintained.  
 
12 Consultation - New Generation Transport Scheme  
 
Members considered the consultation document on the New Generation Transport 
Scheme for Leeds. On the information presented to Members there appeared to be 
no significant impact on public rights of way although there was some ambiguity 
regarding the potential loss of cycle lanes. Officers had also commented on this 
application and agreed to bring their responses to the next meeting of the Forum. 
 
RESOLVED: That Officers bring to the next meeting of the Forum details of their 
responses to the New Generation Transport Scheme for Leeds. 
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13 Rights of Way Update  
 
The Assistant Countryside and Access Manager provided Members with an update 
on the publishing of the Rights of Way Improvement Plan (ROWIP). Whilst the 
document was available on line the document was yet to be printed and circulated. 
The Assistant Countryside and Access Manager was unsure of how many and how 
the document would be circulated. The ROWIP was in the process of final proof 
reading before being sent to the printers which was anticipated to be in the near 
future. 
 
The following issues were discussed: 

• Members noted that the capacity to zoom in to particular areas of a map on 
the document was limited but noted that Officers were reviewing what 
information was available online, such as the Definitive Map and what 
improvements could be made. 

• As Members were aware there was no funding attached to the projects 
identified in the ROWIP and that alternate avenues of funding were always 
considered. 

• Whilst the ROWIP was a strategic and long term document there was 
provision for the ROWIP to be reviewed throughout its lifetime to incorporate 
other projects as they arose. 

• The Chair noted that when the ROWIP was approved by the Executive Board 
in February 2009 a resolution had been made to ensure that relevant Ward 
based maps detailing the Rights of Way network we made available to ward 
Members. Officers were requested to ensure that this information was passed 
on. 

 
RESOLVED: That the update be noted. 
 
14 Correspondence from DEFRA  
 
The Forum received, for information, copies of correspondence from DEFRA which 
included a letter from the Minister for the Natural and Marine Environment, Wildlife 
and Rural Affairs and Issue 39 of the Access Newsletter. 
 
RESOLVED: That the correspondence from DEFRA be noted. 
 
15 Forum Matters  
 
The Secretary to the Forum provided Members with an update on some outstanding 
matters in relation to the Forum. In terms of expenses provision had now been made 
for Members to claim for their expenses associated with the Forum. A briefing note 
would be circulated to Members shortly explaining the procedure, what and how 
much they could claim for. 
 
In relation to car parking the facilities at the rear of the Civic Hall had been 
designated as use for Leeds City Councillors only. There were alternative car 
parking facilities nearby and Members would be able to claim expenses in relation to 
this. 
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At previous meetings Members had expressed an interest in further training and 
there were two new members to the Forum and Officers agreed to make 
arrangements to bring forward to the next meeting of the Forum. 
 
Members noted that whilst there were new Members on the Forum there were still a 
number of vacancies especially in relation to owners or occupiers of land within the 
authority. Officer outlined the attempts that had been made to improve interest in the 
Forum but agreed further measures were needed. Whilst some groups or people had 
been approached individually this had produced only a limited response. The 
Regulations which established Local Access Forums requires that an advert is 
placed in a local newspaper to advertise vacancies. Officers were not aware whether 
any budget was available to pay for the advert but agreed to take steps to ensure 
that the Forum’s statutory obligations were met in an effort to increase the 
Membership of the Forum. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 

(a) That measures be taken to secure funding to advertise for new Members of 
the Forum as per the Local Access Forums (England) Regulations 2007 
Regulations. 

 
(b) That training for Members be developed. 

 
(c) That the new car parking and expenses provision be noted. 

 
 
16 Date and Time of the Next Meeting  
 
RESOLVED: The date and time of the next meeting of the Leeds Local Access 
Forum was agreed as 30th September 2009. 
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John Illingworth/MEM/LCC

13/09/09 17:45

To Bob Buckenham/LLD/LCC@Leeds_City_Council

cc John Grieve/CED/LCC@Leeds_City_Council, Laura 
Pilgrim/CED/LCC@Leeds_City_Council, 

mjw@willison.demon.co.uk, Mark X 
bcc

Subject Local Access Forum - footpath / cycleway proposals

History: This message has been forwarded.

Dear Bob and others

I have attached as promised copies of a map showing improved waterside footpath / cycleway 
proposals in Armley, Kirkstall and Horsforth wards. The two maps are identical but the PDF version 
may be easier for most people to open, while the PNG version may be easier to paste and edit.

In essence, these proposals provide a riverside route between Horsforth (Newlay) and Leeds city 
centre, predominantly to the north east side of the valley, close to the A65. I would like to extend this 
draft beyond Newlay, and also through the Yorkshire Chemicals and Cardigan Fields sites, but the 
most obvious routes are currently obstructed by private development. This scheme is intended to 
complement the existing provision along the canal towpath on the south west side of the valley. It 
includes proposals for a new Armley - Kirkstall footbridge at St Ann's Mills, which will improve access 
to the Kirkstall Nature Reserve on foot or bicycle. My colleague Chris Royffe at Leeds Metropolitan 
University has done more detailed design work on the central parts of this scheme, but my drawing is 
designed to emphasise the long distance, traffic-free nature of this alignment.

A second footbridge is proposed at the site of Benjamin Gott's suspension bridge, near Burley Mills. 
This is a lower priority than the new bridge at St Ann's Mills, because (1) there may be opposition from 
local tenants, and (2) there are alternative, albeit less convenient and attractive routes via a short 
detour along the A65. However, Gott's footbridge is well marked on historic maps and was in public 
use until the 1950's, so the right of way is clearly established. I would not want to completely lose sight 
of this.

Part of this route along the Kirkstall Mill Goits has already been constructed by a Community Program 
scheme between 1985 and 1988, and there is a lapsed planning consent H24/538/91 granted to 
Haiste Ltd for the missing middle section. The stretch between Kirkstall Abbey and Kirkstall Forge is 
included in the section 106 agreement for the Kirkstall Forge development. Sustrans is in the process 
of acquiring some surplus railway land near Armley Mills which would facilitate the connection to the 
canal towpath.

Parts of this scheme were previously included in our Local Transport Plan submission, but the 
reluctance of the joint authorities to embrace demand management meant that these enhancements 
were not funded by the government.

John Illingworth

Agenda Item 7
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Dear Councillor Illingworth 
 
Thank you for your proposals. 
 
I have discussed this matter with Dr Willison, who is happy for it to be considered as 
a strategic proposal seeking the endorsement of the Local Access Forum at the next 
LAF meeting on the 30th September.  
 
As discussed at the last LAF meeting the City Council's Rights of Way Improvement 
Plan has a number of strategic aims within it's Action Plan and unfortunately this 
proposal is not included in the Action Plan.  However, the scheme can still 
considered if it is feasible to do so.  
 
With regard to the viability of the proposal this would appear to be dependent on the 
willingness of the relevant landowners to dedicate both the footpath / cycleway and 
any feasible links to enable it to utilised as a through route for the public. This could 
be as a consequence of development works, such as the Kirkstall Forge site, where 
it may be possible for the Council to seek access improvements.  
  
Where Footpath / Cycleway proposals are put forward there is a need for Public 
Rights of Way and Cycling Officers to work together to achieve stated aims.   Clearly 
the views of Mark Robinson - the Cycling Officer in City Development - regarding the 
proposed cycleway will be very relevant here, especially in relation to the Council's 
Core Cycle Network Strategy. 
 
The subject site lies in the old County Borough area of Leeds which was excluded 
from the original survey of public rights of way carried out under Part 4 of the 
National Parks & Access to the Countryside Act 1949.  However this situation does 
not preclude the existence of public paths within this " Excluded Area " and the 
status of the route to and from Gotts Bridge, together with the bridge itself, will be to 
considered in the future. In this connection the City Council will be surveying the 
excluded area and all relevant ways will be considered for inclusion as definitive 
public paths should sufficient evidence be available.  This could be in the form of 
user evidence or by virtue of historic documentary evidence.  
 
Much of the proposed route is likely to be affected by the Leeds Flood Alleviation 
Scheme.  However, this may also offer opportunities for increased access for 
walking and cycling along the river corridor and in preparing the Council's Design 
Guide and Vision, Officers have been mindful to include suggestions which would 
lead to an enhanced path network. 
 
We look forward to hearing your ideas at the forthcoming LAF meeting. 
 
Regards, 
 
Bob Buckenham 
Assistant Countryside Access Manager 
Countryside and Access 
Parks and Countryside 
Leeds City Council 
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